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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
of the
BOARD OF REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM
Madison, Wisconsin
Held in the Clarke Smith Room, 1820 Van Hise Hall

Friday, April 6, 1990
9:00 a.m.

-~ President Schilling presiding -

PRESENT: Regents Clusen, Davis, Delong, Doughty Luckhardt, Flores, Gelatt,
Grover, Hanson, Lyon, Nicholas, Nikolay, Schilling, Vos and
. Weinstein .

ABSENT: Regents Dreyfus, Gundersen, and Vattendahl

Approval of the Minutes
Upon motion by Regent Weinstein, seconded by Regent Vos, the minutes of

the March 9, 1990, meeting of the Board of Regents were approved as
distributed.

Chancellor Shalala introduced a special presentation in honor of the
NCAA Championship won the preceding weekend by the UW-Madison hockey team.

Athletic Director Pat Richter congratulated Hockey Coach Jeff Sauer,
his coaches, and the team as great representatives of the University both in
athletics and off the field.
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Coach Sauer recognized Assistant Coach Mike Kemp for recruiting many of .
the athletes on the championship team. Coach Kemp noted that the players
came from various parts of the country and Canada, as well as from
Wisconsin.

The display of trophies won by the UW-Madison hockey team consisted of
the Broadmoor Cup, which is the playoff championship trophy; the Pettit Cup,
vhich was awarded for winning the tournament at the Bradley Center in
Milwaukee; the NCAA Championship trophy; and the MacNaughton Cup, which is
the traveling championship trophy. '

Chancellor Shalala stated that Mr. Sauer is a first-quality coach who
recruited an outstanding group of student athletes. The whole State of
Wisconsin, she commented, should be proud of each one of them and of thelr
extraordinary coach.

UW-Stevens Point, which had won the NCAA Division III National Hockey i
Championship, was recognized by Coach Sauer.

Regent President Schilling called on Chancellor Sanders, who commented
that the Division III Championship meant a great deal to UW-Stevens Point
and to all of central Wisconsin. The University was very proud of what the
athletes and coaches had accomplished. Extending congratulations to g
UW-Madison on its great victory, Chancellor Sanders remarked that this may :
be the first time in the history of the NCAA that both division - S E
ﬁ%;hanpionships resided in the same state in the same year. : .
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Regent Flores, Chair of the Council of Trustees, reported on the e s
previous day's meeting, noting that the Council first welcomed back Reg omA p
Weinstein, a member of the Council who recently underwent successful heartgﬂ &L {ﬁ’*
surgery at the UW hospital. Regent Weinstein shared his impressions of the ﬁufdwhd?
hospital as a complex, well-managed institution and praised the high degreeﬁgwwj G?
of 124 sgionalism and conceg& dlaplayed by al) staff 1nvolve in hls care. &%
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%§f Reporting on patient activity, Superintendent Derzon advised the4@%%wkﬁk%&“’2@mﬁ
Council that March was a favorable month for inpatient volume, but thatxu?“%*‘WJJéﬁ
outpatient volume remained constant, which was a less encouraging trend. It.Ax
is expected that the hospital will end the year in a better-than—anticipatedwﬁaagﬁ
financial position, primarily due to favorable occupancy and also to the 2,3 ’
fact<§gft projected cuts in Medicare reimbursement had been less than /@
expec . , .
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The Council decided to establish a threefmember cqofmittee to evaluate
the performance of the hospital superintendent and to conduct a
self-evaluation of the Council.

Associate Superintendent Eileen Smith presented a report on the .
hospital's risk management program, which is responsible for liability ,
issues as well as claims management and prevention. In accordance with new

joint commission standards, risk management reports will be presented to the

Council twice annually.
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The Council approved the hospital's application for licensure as a home
health agency, which is required in-order for the hospital to provide
skilled nursing care to patients in the home setting following discharge.

Vice Chancellor Noren reported to the Council on the UW System draft
policy on "Funding Sources for University Facilities," which was being
reviewed at this meeting by the Regents. Council members shared Dr. Noren's
concern that funding splits prescribed in the proposed policy would present
a serious problem for building projects within the health sciences. It was
suggested that the policy allow use of all appropriate funds for the
Center's construction, including GPR sources, since essentially all parts of
the facility, including patient care areas, support teaching, research, and
patient care functions. The Council agreed that segregated fee funding is
not appropriate for the Clinical Science Center.

~ The Council also reviewed a quality assurance report and a preliminary
draft of the hospital's long-range plan, which Council members agreed should
be studied in greater depth at a special meeting convened for that purpose.
Vice Chancellor Noren stated that the long-range plan will become a
compopent of the overall report of the Policy, Management and Planning
Comprittee appointed by Chancellor Shalala last Apr11
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Regént Clusen, Chair of the Educational Communications Board, reported
on tiﬁ%?izrd’ March 15 and 16 meetings.
(EJ?Q&WM\JJ A é’wy A i {' At

In the area of public radio, a number of UW System stations are
cooperating with the ECB to provide statewide public radio services under
the title of Wisconsin Public Radio. WHA in Madison, which is operated by
UW-Extension, provides programming for three different kinds of network
‘gervices--music, talk, and a mixed service. At present, UW System stations
at Green Bay, Stevens Point, Eau Claire, Milwaukee and River Falls
participate. The ECB was particularly pleased that later this year KUWS in
Superior will join this group.

Beginning this fall, the radio services will be realigned and the mixed
service system will be dropped. The reasoning behind this move is that,
with UW System stations added to those already licensed to the ECB, it will
be possible to provide both the music and talk programming in each of the
areas of the state reached by public radio service.

In the area of television, additional cooperative activities between
the UW System and the ECB provide statewide public television service under
the concept of Wisconsin Public Television. Program production and
scheduling, promotion and fundraising are now accomplished jointly,
resulting in considerable economy of resources and personnel with no loss of
service to viewers.

The Legislative Audit Bureau had informed the ECB and UW Systemkthat it
plans to conduct a program audit of the working relationship between the ECB
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and UW System, to assist the Legislature in understanding the long-term
implications of various organizational changes that have occurred over the
past several years.

Reporting on the development of Instructional Television Fixed Service
facilities, Regent Clusen advised that when the second phase is completed,
there will be more than 20 of these installations around the state. They
are used by K-12 schools, VTAE 1nstitutions, and UW System institutions to
provide instruction and training.

The UW System was applying for matching federal grants to improve
broadcasting facilities and to replace aging capital equipment. One
application was for funding to install new equipment at WGBW in Green Bay to
double its coverage area. Another was for WHA-TV studio equipment to
replace items which were at least ten years past their normal life
expectancy. The ECB had submitted a request for funds to construct ITFS
facilities in northwest Wisconsin to serve K-12 school districts,

UW Center-Rice Lake and local business and industry.

2
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H1ghlighting 1tems from his written report Regent Delong, Pre81d nt of
the State Board of Vocational, Technical and Adult Education, reported that ;]L .
legislation had been passed to eliminate interdistrict tuition. After the }9
VTAE System's establishment, he noted, this important step finally had been
taken toward having a statewide system rather than a district system.

Reporting on the VTAE Board's annual tuition-setting determination,
Regent Delong noted the statutory requirement that tuition cover a :
percentage of the cost-per-credit. As costs rose, tuition also had risen
rapidly. While tuition at the UW Centers had stayed constant for the last
two years, VTAE tuition had increased dramatically. Tuition for the next
year was set at the lowest rate increase in more than ten years.

While financial aid programs are available to VTAE students, many are
unable to qualify because they have jobs and are attending school
part-time. The high cost of tuition, plus providing for their families,

" makes it increasingly difficult for students to attend VTAE institutions.
The VTAE Board hoped to address that problem in the next year.

: ,? ?@fﬁﬁ 6’;&(&
‘A written report was provided by Regent Vos, who had represented the /W ,¥
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Regent President Schilling noted that a written report had been
provided by Vice President Bormstein.
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. Regent Weinstein congratulated President Shaw, Vice President Bornstein
and staff for successfully promoting legislation to grant the Board of
Regents additional flexibility in setting executive salaries. The hope was
that the Governor would not veto the provision. ‘

Regent President Schilling expressed appreciation to the Regents who
had visited with the Governor and legislators to urge support for the
proposal——Regents Davis, Gelatt and Nicholas had made a special effort by
meeting with the Governor and speaking at length on the issue. All who had
an opportunity stressed that it is an important Regent initiative.

4
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Regent Flores, Chair of the Special Regent Committee, presented the
- ‘Committee's report. ) ,
(XM%) V- Eaun Clara — (Cana) ~
\ Ms. Anne Welch, President of the UW-Eau Claire student body, sought to
appeal the decision of President Shaw sustaining Chancellor Schnack's
decision to remove cigarette vending machines from UW-Eau Claire's residence
halls and student center. The appeal, which was brought under Regent Policy
Document 86-4, Guidelines for Student Governance, contended that the

isi as made in violation of s. 36.09(5), Wis. Sta , Y ;
> 'W — Mﬂ - Aagersd @:WWJM S:a..)v” W»-gfﬁf{ éfé‘w Wﬂ&@w A @M -

#~"""At the March 1990 meeting of the Board of Regents, President Schilling

referred the appeal tc a Special Regent Committee-eonsisting of Regents ——

__Fiores (Chair), Clusen and Gelatt, with Regent President Schilling and

" Regent Vice President Lyon as ex-officio members.

S Y et 7»&%«%%’“ y R s4S/, pp S/ ,
ﬁZd r the GuidelineB! review of this appeal is discretionary with the

Board; therefore, the Committee was asked first to make a recommendation to
the Board as to whether the merits of the dispute should be considered.

)

At the March meeting of the Board, President Schilling also proposed an
amendment to the Regent Bylaws, which would create a standing committee of
the Board to review student discipline and governance appeals. In the case
of discretionary appeals, the amendment established criteria for deciding
when a review should be granted.

Although the amendment had not yet been adopted by the Board, the
Committee felt that the criteria proposed for discretionary reviews provided
a useful framework for consideration of the UW-Eau Claire petition. Thus,
the Special Regent Committee considered two factors in determining whether
to recommend to the Board that this matter be reviewed on its merits: (1)
whether there is a serious concern that the Chancellor or the President has
abused his discretion or exceeded his authority; or (2) whether the decision
of the Chancellor or the President could have systemwide implications.

. Ms. Welch, President Shaw, and Chancellor Schnack each were given an
opportunity to submit written materials concerning whether either or both of

these criteria were satisfied in the context of this case.
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The Committee met by telephone conference on April 2 with the parties : .
or their representatives in attendance. Ms. Welch and President Shaw both
urged that the Board consider the merits of this case on the grounds that
the decision of the President sustaining the action of the Chancellor could
have systemwide implications. Ms. Welch also argued that there was a
serious concern that the Chancellor or the President had abused his
discretion or exceeded his authority.

Baving reviewed the written materials of the parties and considered
oral statements offered during the telephone conference on April 2, it was
the unanimous recommendation of the Special Regent Committee that the Board
exercise its discretion to hear the merits of this case, on the basis that
the decision could have systemwide implications.

Because only one of the two criteria needs to be satisfied to justify a
review, the Committee did not reach the question of whether there was a
concern that the Chancellor or the President abused his discretion or
exceeded his authority.

The crux of this case involved an interpretation of s. 39.06(5) of the
statutes, which provides that '"students shall have the primary
respons1bility for the formulation and review of p011c1es concerning student
life, services, and interests."

In essence, the students argued that the Chancellor's action of
removing cigarette vending machines, sustained by President Shaw, deprived
them of their primary responsibility as they defined it under s.36.09(5).
It was their contention that '"primary responsibility' gave the students
authority, in effect, either to legislate or veto institutional policies.
President Shaw disagreed with that interpretation. He held that "primary
responsibility" means that students be given the opportunity for meaningful
participation in a decision-making process, not that they be allowed to
dictate the outcome.

The parties argued, and the Committee agreed, that the President's
interpretation of the students' primary responsibility could have systemwide
implications, in that the statute is applicable to all institutions in the
System. How primary responsibility is interpreted here would provide useful
guidance in other cases involving the role of students under s. 36.09(5) and
could help assure consistent application of the statute throughout the
System. For those reasons, the Committee recommended that the Board grant ,
review of the matter on its merits. ‘

If the Board agreed, the students had asked for an expedited review,
because the current student government administration was soon to leave
office; and if the matter were deferred, the timing might interfere with
student preparation for final exams.

To accommodate the students' request, the Committee was prepared to
provide a hearing immediately following this Board meeting. e :

Adoption by the Board of Regents of the following resolution was moved
by Regent Flores and seconded by Regent Weinstein:
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. Resolution 5451: That the Board of Regents adopt the recommendation of
the Special Regent Committee on the UW-Eau Claire
Student Governance Appeal to grant the request of
Anne Welch, as President of the UW-Eau Claire Student
Body, for review of the decision by President Shaw,
which sustained Chancellor Schnack's decision to
remove cigarette vending machines from UW-Eau
Claire's residence halls and student center.

In response to a question by Regent Davis, Regent President Schilling
explained that failure to pass the resolution would mean denial of the
appeal.

Regent Weinstein stated that he seconded the motion because he
considered it important to give appealants full due process without unduly
encumbering the Board and also because he agreed that the case had
systemwide implications.

25/ ., Put to the vote, the resg

@ unan/imo ly. % 5
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EX A

Regent President Schilling presented proposed amendments to the Board
. Bylaws, which would create a standing Regent Committee on Student Discipline
and Student Governance Appeals. The amendments were presented initially at
the March meeting and were returned to the agenda for further consideration
and action at thig eeting?,cgﬁm%mt>

§2/77£) The proposed amendments would specify the duties of the new Committee
in mandatory and discretionary reviews of student discipline and student
governance appeals. In cases of discretionary review, criteria would be
established for determining whether requests for review should be granted.

These were the criteria used by the Special Regent Committee in making
its recommendation that a review be granted in the case of the UW-Eau Claire
student governance appeal.

p ,
The new Committee would consider appeals submitted pursuant to the
Regent-adopted Student Governance Guidelines and would make recommendations
to the Board as to the disposition of such appeals.

The Committee also would have responsibility for student discipline
appeals submitted under Chapters UWS 14 and 17 of the Wisconsin Administrative
Code--student academic, and nonacademic disciplinary procedures.

For the past year, the Personnel Matters Review Committee, chaired by
Regent Nikolay, also had functioned as the Committee on Student Discipline.
The revised Committee structure would consolidate appeals on both student
. discipline and governance cases within one Committee. The Personnel Matters
Review Committee would continue to have responsibility for faculty and staff
appeals.
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The draft amendments included wording to make clear the distinction
between the duties of the two Committees, as had been suggested by Regent
Weinstein.

It was moved by Regent Weinstein and seconded by Regent Vos that the
following resolution be adopted by the Board of Regents:

Resolution 5452: That the Bylaws of the Board of Regents be amended as
set forth in the attached document. ,

(The amended Bylaws are attached as EXHIBIT A.)

Regent Weinstein commended Regent President Sch1111ng on the clarity
and precision of the revised draft.

Noting that another section of the Bylaws calls for a reading of the
minutes, Regent Davis suggested amending that section to provide for a
review of the minutes.

Regent President Schilling agreed that this and other corrections
should be brought for action at a future meeting.

Speaking on behalf of United Council, Robb McGinnis stated that
students supported creation of the new Committee. However, United Council
was concerned that the criteria for determining whether a review should be
granted were too limiting, and there might be a tendency to attempt
artificially to match cases to one or the other of the criteria. In
addition, there was concern that students would be reluctant to accuse a
Chancellor of abusing discretion or exceeding authority. Instead, Mr.
McGinnis suggested that the Committee use its expertise to determine whether
a complaint is frivolous or whether the students deserve to be heard, on a
case-by-case basis.

Anne Welch, President of the UW-Eau Claire student body, stated her
belief that the criteria would not cover the entire spectrum of possible
appeals. For example, they did not state that an appeal could be made for
violation of an institutional governance structure. Such a violation, she
noted, might be done by some official other than the Chancellor. She also
was concerned about legal requirements as to what may be included in the
record, particularly since students are prohibited from hiring lawyers with
student fees. Finally, she agreed with Mr. McGinnis that there would be a
tendency to "mix and match" criteria to appeals, whether or not they were
specific to the case.

Regent Weinstein commented that the criteria specifying systemwide
implications provides the widest possible entre to the appeal process.

Mr. McGinnis felt there would be some institution-specific decisions
which would not meet the criteria but which the students would want reviewed
because of their belief that the wrong decision was made.

—~ Vice President Lyon presiding -

Regent Schilling commented that the criteria are intended to screen out
not only frivolous appeals but also to screen out simple disagreements. 1f
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the student governance process has worked with students having a significant
and primary role in policy formation and review, he would not consider it
the function of the Board to arbitrate a disagreement as to the conclusion.
Rather, it is the function of the Board to review cases where student input
was not sufficient under the student governance guidelines, where authority
was exceeded or where the case involves systemwide implications. He felt
the criteria would afford ready access for issues that should be decided at
the Board level. ‘ :

- President Schilling presiding -

~ Regent Davis asked if the language of the amendment meant that these
are the only criteria which shall be considered in order to determine
whether or not to grant a review.

Regent Flores explained that the Special Regent Committee used those
two criteria because they were suggested in the proposed Bylaw change and
because they provided a useful framework for the problem. He did not
believe it would be in the students' interest to have no stated criteria,
because the Committee then could use any criteria it wished on an ad hoc
basis. Commenting that good policy requires consistent standards, he added
his agreement that the Board should not hear every dispute between students
and administration. Reviews should be granted only for cases having serious
implications.

Regent Schilling noted that the proposed criteria are two of the four
criteria that had been used for some time by the Personnel Matters
Committee. :

Regent Gelatt asked if the Personnel Matters Review Committee had used
the listed criteria exclusively in making its determinations. :

Regent Nikolay, Chair of the Committee, replied in the affirmative,
explaining that a review would be granted if any one of the criteria were
met. :

While he understood the students' wish to have the opportunity to
appeal any decision with which they disagreed, Regent Weinstein commented
that this argument would require the Regents to step into the Chancellor's
role. On the other hand, he considered it logical for the Board to take
jurisdiction if there were serious concern that the Chancellor had exceeded
the authority of the office, or if the matter has systemwide implications.
Those two criteria, he felt, should be the only criteria to be employed. He
asked those who disagreed with these proposed criteria to give an example of
the kind of appeal they thought should be heard but would not meet either
one of the criteria.

In response, Regent Vos offered the example of a campus with two
student government systems——one for the residence halls and one for the
campus as a whole. If the two governments disagreed and the Chancellor
decided an issue in accordance with the position taken by one group, Regent
Vos asked if, in the absence of systemwide implications, the other group
would have the right to appeal to the Board.
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In such a case, Regent President Schilling thought the institution 1 .
first would have to determine the responsibilities of the student groups. '
The students could appeal that determination if they felt it abused
discretion or exceeded authority. While these words might sound harsh, he
added, they simply meant that the Chancellor might have interpreted his or
her responsibilities incorrectly.

Regent Clusen thought the students had a valid point in expressing
concern about the criterion that the Chancellor might have abused discretion
or exceeded authority. Another campus official, she noted, might actually
have been the one who took the actions being appealed.

If that were the case, Regent Schilling replied, the students should
appeal to the Chancellor. Once the Chancellor made a decision, the students
then would have access to the Board under these criteria.

In the case of the UW-Eau Claire appeal, Ms. Welch noted that it was
the Assistant Chancellor for Student Affairs, not the Chancellor, who made
the decision to remove the cigarette vending machines. The Chancellor
simply denied the students' appeal. In her view, the criteria contained
serious loopholes and should be revised if they could not be deleted
altogether.

Regent Flores pointed out that '"abuse of discretion," is a term of art
in the law and does not constitute a personal attack on the Chancellor.
While some other official might have made the decision, the ultimate ' .
administrative respongibility lies with the Chancellor, and the wording,
therefore, is appropriate. It does not mean a decision cannot be appealed
if it is made by someone other than the Chancellor.

Gloria Toivola, President of The Association of UW Professionals,
expressed concern about further institutionalization of the criteria on page
13, which are the same criteria as those applied to faculty and staff
appeals. She had distributed to Board members an alternative set of
criteria which TAUWP felt would address those concerns. For example,
TAUWP's proposal would provide for granting a review on the basis of
violation of the federal or state constitution, of a statute, of the rules
of the Board or the policies of the President, carried out pursuant to
Board's directives.

In response to a question by Regent Weinstein, Regent Schilling
indicated that those criteria were included by implication in the terms
"exceeded authority" or '"abused discretion.'" While he thought the TAUWP
proposals were well drafted, he did not believe they differed greatly in
substance from the criteria set forth in the Bylaw amendment.

; Put to the vote, Resolution 5452 was adopted unanimously.
G gt Frands —
ﬁfw ﬁMwW;/f — -
(f T
V Speg

to-Regent_Nikolay -
o RSy, pp oI .

Presenting Resolution 5453, Regent Grover observed that the Nikolays
are one of Wisconsin's truly progressive and outstanding families. Noting
that they came from circumstances that were not affluent, Regent Grover
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stated that "they achieved much, and the family is reflected in the attitude
of Frank Nikolay about sharing, caring, fairness, opportunity and the great
progressive tradition that comes out of the Wisconsin experience."

The following resolution was moved by Regent Grover, and adopted
unanimously with a standing ovation for Regent Nikolay:

Resolution 5453: Whereas, on May 1, 1990, Frank L. Nikolay will
complete a seven-year term of distinguished service
as a member of the Board of Regents of the University
of Wisconsin System; and

Whereas, Regent Nikolay has brought to Regent
deliberations valuable knowledge and insights gained
during a career of accomplishment in the practice of
law and years of leadership in the State Legislature;
and

Whereas, as Chair and Vice Chair of the Physical
Planning and Development Committee for six years,
Regent Nikolay made a particularly significant
contribution through his expertise in capital budget
issues and his extensive knowledge of campus
facilities and lands; and

Whereas, Regent Nikolay also served as Chair of the
Personnel Matters Review Committee, as Chair and
member of Special Regent Committees on selection UW
System Chancellors, as a member of the Executive
Committee for three years, and as a member of the
Higher Educational Aids Board for four years; and

Whereas, he consistently and firmly advocated the
importance of affordable tuition and fees in
providing full access to educational opportunity; and

Whereas, he approached issues before the Board with
an admirable independence of spirit, not hesitating
to cast the sole dissenting vote on matters with
which he disagreed;

Therefore, be it resolved that the Board of Regents
hereby recognizes and commends Regent Nikolay for all
he has done to benefit the University of Wisconsin
System and the people of Wisconsinji and

Be it further resolved that, with deep gratitude for
his faithful service and commitment to higher
education, the Board of Regents grants to Frank L.
Nikolay, upon his retirement from the Board, the
status and title of Regent Emeritus. ‘

Stating that he had appreciated the opportunity to serve on the Board,
Regent Nikolay said that he had never met a finer group of people than those
he had been associated with as Regents.
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Regent President Schilling presented a plaque to Regent Nikolay in

w;ppreciation for his distinguished service as a Regent from 1983-1990.
\ ;

<~ Resolution of Avpreciation for Regent Hanson R <45V, pp 1%~/ =

Regent Clusen presented the following resolution and moved its adoption
by the Board of Regents. The motion was adopted unanimously, with a
standing ovation for Regent Hanson.

Resolution 5454:; Whereas, on May 1, 1990, Camilla R. Hanson will
retire from the Board of Regents of the University of
Wisconsin system upon completion of her seven-year
term; and

Whereas, Regent Hanson served with distinction on the
Education Committee for four years, the Business and
Finance Committee for three years, the Executive
Committee for two years, and for the past year on the
Personnel Matters Review Committee; and

Whereas, she chaired and served as a member of
Special Regent Committees for selection of UW System
Chancellors and other officers, as Co-Chair of the
Ben R. and Ruth M. Lawton Scholarship Fund-raising
Committee, and as Vice Chair of the Council of
Trustees of the UW Hospital and Clinicsj and

Whereas, through diligent exercise of this broad
range of responsibilities, Regent Hanson has
contributed significantly to decisions benefiting the
UW System in a wide array of areas; and

Whereas, Regent deliberations have been enriched by
her thoughtful perceptions based on her commitment to
shared governance and the process of institutional
decision-making;

Therefore, be it resolved that the Board of Regents
hereby commends Camilla R. Hanson for the substantial
contributions she has made to the University of
Wisconsin System and the people of Wisconsin; and

Be it further resolved that, with deep appreciation
for the countless hours of meritorious service she
has rendered, the hand-made holiday ornaments she has
given us each year, the thousands of miles she has
traveled for meetings, and the great generosity the
Hanson family has bestowed upon the university, the
Board of Regents grants to Camilla R. Hanson, upon .
her retirement from the Board, the status and title

of Regent Emeritus.
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. Regent Hanson recalled being told that serving on the Board of Regents
is one of the most exciting things one can ever do. Stating that she found
this to be true, she cited the treasured friendships made with Board
members, System administrators, chancellors, vice chancellors, faculty and
academic staff; the insight gained into how universities should be run; and
the opportunity to visit all of the UW System campuses.

Referring to changes made during her tenure on the Board, she recalled -
being dismayed seven years ago to learn that credit toward graduation was
given for remedial courses, and she was pleased to see that trend reversed.
In addition, academic staff issues had been thoroughly examined, although
she had mixed feelings as to whether academic staff had been justly served
by the result.

Looking toward the future, she stated that she has high hopes that the
UW System will remain among foremost university systems in the country.
Noting that achievement of Design for Diversity remains a great challenge, she
wigshed the Board and the System well in continuing efforts to meet those
important goals. She urged the Board to decrease as much as possible the
burden of paperwork on the chancellors, other administrators and faculty.

In closing, she expressed appreciation to the Board staff for all the
work done in preparation for meetings, for the Regents 1ndividua11y, and for
making Van Hise Hall seem like a second home.

. Regent President Schilling presented a plaque to Regent Hanson in
appreciation for her distinguished service as a Regent from 1983-1990.

As a special tribute, Regent President Schilling recognized the great
enrichment Louis Hanson and Mary Nikolay had brought to the lives of Board
members and others. '"We enjoy Mary immensely and hope to see her often; and
all of us greatly appreciate and cherish the memory of Louie."

e

as Executive Assistant to the Board of Regents.
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Regent Davis, Chair of the Special Regent Committee, reported that at
its meeting the previous day the Committee had reviewed the process by which
a new chancellor will be selected for UW-Milwaukee. The Committee also
reviewed the position description and made a number of changes to bring it
into conformance with many of the priorities that had been articulated by
the Regents, such as the importance of undergraduate education as well as

.  commitments to Design for Diversity. Given the urban character of this

university, the Committee felt strongly that advance community input should

be solicit P
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Stating that the Committee also wished to ensure that each member of
the Board of Regents has an opportunity to contribute to this process in
terms of what characteristics should be sought in the new chancellor, Regent
Davis asked the Regents to provide comments and concerns to President Shaw
so that they can be reflected in the charge to the search committee.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT OF THE SYSTEM

Upon motion by Regent Hanson, seconded by Regent Nicholas, the
following resolution was adopted unanimously by the Board of Regents:

Resolution 5455: That the report of nonpersonnel actions by ,
administrative officers to the Board of Regents and
informational items reported for the record (copy on
file with the papers of this meeting) be received for

;&f/ the record; and that actions included in the report

) . y be approved, ratified and confirmed.
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\}!/ Resolution 5456 was adopted unanimously by the Board of Regents, upon
motion by Regent Davis, seconded by Regent Hanson.
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Resolution 5456: That, upon recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System, the President be
authorized to recruit for a Vice President for

Academic Affairs, University of Wisconsin System.

; o
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Introducing the presentation on WiscNet/CentersNet, President Shaw
briefly reviewed UW System's involvement in telecommunications and
management information strategies, beginning with a report to the Regents in
1988. Indicating that a state-level study of Wisconsin's long-range data
processing and telecommunication needs was currently underway, he pointed
out that the state's study had drawn much of its information and guidance
from the UW System studies and reports.

President Shaw described WiscNet, a high-speed data communication
network, and CentersNet, a computer-based instruction and conferencing
network, as two new UW System initiatives that are '"separate but related and
independent but compatible"--key relationships in current technology. He
then introduced Professor Tad Pinkerton, Director of UW-Madison's Office of
Information Technology.

Dr. Pinkerton explained that WiscNet, due to be operational in October
1990, is capable of sending electronic mail messages, transferring large
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administrative and academic data files as well as permitting remote
connections to computers within the state and nationwide. WiscNet will
replace current ad hoc connections with faster lines and provide connections
to institutions that currently do not have networking capabilities.

. Explaining the network structure, Dr. Pinkerton described WiscNet as
part of a vast multi-layered organization with the National Science
Foundation Network (NSFNet), a large national network, serving as the
“backbone' of the system. NSFNet is connected to a number of regional
networks including CICNet, a network which includes the Big Ten schools as
well as the University of Chicago. '

Each campus has various layers of the national network. For example,
UW—-Madison has a campuswide network with each building having network
capabilities to meet departmental needs. Finally, individual research
projects have networks that are a layer below the building network.

Regent Weinstein asked if WiscNet will use satellites. Dr. Pinkerton
replied in the negative, adding that data lines would be provided by
telephone companies.

The WiscNet project was launched in August 1989 by a grant proposal
submitted to the National Science Foundation by a group of 24 institutions
which included UW System Administration, the thirteen UW System four-year
campuses, UW-Extension, UW Centers and eight private Wisconsin higher
education institutions. Dr. Pinkerton informed the Regents that WiscNet
expects to receive 98 percent of the budget request submitted in the
proposal to NSF.

The VTAE System, Department of Public Instructidn, Cooperative
Educational Service Agencies, and high schools, as well as industry, have
expressed great interest in becoming eventual WiscNet members.

Dr. Pinkerton displayed the following WiscNet budget:

Year Members @ NSF Grant @ Total

Start-up $120,500 $237,000 $357,500
1990-91 218,500 120,000 338,500
1991-92 289,500 120,000 409,500
1992-93 307,500 , 100,000 407,500
1993-94 407,500 407,500
TOTAL 1,343,500 577,000 1,920,500

In response to a question by Regent Nikolay, Dr. Pinkerton pointed out
that the annual fee for the 1993-94 school year followed the expiration of
the NSF grant. ‘

Dr. Pinkerton estimated that UW-Superior's 1993-94 fee will be
approximately $10,000. He added that UW-Milwaukee's WiscNet fee will be
approximately $28,000 in 1993-94, but that UW-Milwaukee currently leases a
dedicated line to provide direct access to the Supercomputer Center at the
University of Illinois. The cost of that line alone is $28,000. WiscNet
will provide that same line, through the national network, at a speed 30
times greater than the existing line.
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Each institution will provide a campus infrastructure--a local campus
network giving faculty and students access to WiscNet.

Régent Flores asked if WiscNet would compete with private companies
that provide high-speed data and voice transmission.

Dr. Pinkerton replied that, at the management level, very few companies
offer the services needed to run a network like WiscNet but that |
communications companies—-both telephone companies and unregulated
carriers—could provide the communication services and the band width that
WiscNet will need. Such companies will be invited to bid on the project.

Regent Weinstein inquired as to the relationship of WiscNet to the
satellite uplink/downlink that UW-Extension had been planning.

Dr. Pinkerton stated that television-level service requires
considerably more band width and hence, higher cost than just data
transmission. Potential satellite use was part of the telecommunications
plan included by the UW System in the last biennial budget request, but
since no funds were budgeted for the video-level service, WiscNet members
had studied alternative data-only transmission possibilities.

When asked by Regent Weinstein if UW-Extension was involved in WiscNet,
Dr. Pinkerton replied that UW-Extension was involved but that WiscNet would
not be able to satisfy UW-Extension's video needs.

The benefits expected from participation in WiscNet include improved
communication, research collaboration and System administrative
coordination; easier access to library services; facilitated faculty
recruitment; reduced need for travel to meetings; and increased ‘
public/private cooperation.

President Shaw assured Regent Weinstein that any System activity in
telecommunications will be compatible with the MIS plan.

In the next segment of the preseﬁtation, UW Centers Chancellor Portch
introduced Professor Richard Cleek who has played a key role in the
development of CentersNet. '

Dr. Cleek stated that CentersNet would strongly affect teaching,
research and governance at UW Centers.

Describing computer programs used in his classes, Dr. Cleek first
illustrated a classroom simulation of urban government processes and a .
computer program used in teaching his Wisconsin geography course.
Recognizing that students often have difficulty interpreting maps, he uses
the computer programs to allow students to quickly create maps emphasizing
any named Wisconsin features they wish, adding a concrete dimension to
materials covered in lecture. While there are many exciting but expensive
educational programs available, CentersNet would allow him to buy a program
and share it with 12 other UW Centers campuses.

Dr. Cleek remarked that through CentersNet he will be able to access
UW-Madison research libraries from his desk, as well as the libraries at
UW-Milwaukee, UW-Stevens Point, and other UW Center campuses. CentersNet
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will allow him to perform complex search requests, call immediately for a
copy of the needed material, and the articles can be faxed. The same
process without the use of CentersNet would take him three weeks. UW Center
students also will have access to those libraries.

Because the 13 UW Centers are all part of one institution, meetings
play a major administrative role, requiring travel and lodging expense as
well as scheduling problems. Dr. Cleek explained that CentersNet will allow
him and his colleagues to put a document on the network and solicit input ;
from colleagues across the state. Document changes can be made and reviewed
quickly, reducing the need for face-to-face meetings and teleconferences.

In response to a question by Regent Flores on whether transmission/fax
costs would replace travel and meeting costs, Chancellor Portch explained
that costs would be offset by more efficient use of time.

Next, Chancellor Portch recalled that in Plnning the Future, the Regents
had charged him with the evaluation of alternative educational technologies
and formulation of a plan for use of alternative technologies. Lacking the
resource base for CentersNet, UW Centers submitted a proposal to AT&T for an
equipment donation. While waiting to hear the outcome of their request, the
CentersNet design of data communication among and within campuses was
planned. Also, rewiring on each UW Center campus was required; every
office, laboratory, classroom, student center was equipped with new data and
voice outlets.

Meanwhile, AT&T granted UW Centers a donation of equipment and
networking capabilities approaching $3 million--the largest single donation
in their program last year. UW Centers existing computers were modified for
compatibility with CentersNet so all UW Centers computers would be

 functional on the local and statewide network.

Describing the impact of CentersNet on teaching low-enrollment classes
on distant campuses, Chancellor Portch stated that UW Centers had entered
into a partnership with UW-Extension and UW-Madison to purchase jointly an
audio/graphics system: a computer-based system with high resolution screens;
audio capabilities that provide two-way communication between an instructor
and students at remote locations; a two-way writing tablet that allows the
instructor or the student to draw graphs; and a scanner, similar to a fax
machine, that allows transmission of solved problems.

As a valuable research tool, Chancellor Portch stated, CentersNet
already was serving as a powerful faculty recruitment tool. "A faculty
member joining us at Marinette just asked, 'How will I be able to continue
my research that far away from a research library?' We were able to point
to WiscNet and CentersNet."

Regent DeLong asked the reasoning for a state study of
telecommunications technology and compatibility if various institutions were
independently pursuing their own projects.

Dr. Pinkerton replied that the UW System Information Technology
Coordinating Council was working very closely with the state's technology
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study. He felt that WiscNet and CentersNet could be developed on an
aggressive schedule, in parallel with the development of the state's study,
because the study's scope is very long range and covers data processing as
well as communications.

Regent Delong stated that many state agencies were prohibited from
pursuing their communications plans until the study was completed to assure
that any new programs would not be incompatible with future state ‘
commmications and data processing plans. Dr. Pinkerton said that great
care was being taken to ensure that WiscNet and CentersNet would fit
successfully into the state's future technological developments. He
described these two networks as modest, in comparisOn with the scope of the
state study.

In response to Regent Delong's question on technological compatibility,
President Shaw said that the designs could fit almost any initiative that
the state undertakes.

In response to Regent Nikolay's question about the cost of adding the
VTAE schools to the network, Dr. Pinkerton replied that the additional cost
to connect another location is a $10, 000~$15 000 one—time cost and
approximately $10,000 annually.

Regent Nicholas commented that the networking projects were
substantially motivated by the opportunities reflected in AT&T's donation of
nearly $3 million for a project that is highly likely to be compatible with
any state system later on. Chancellor Portch agreed that was the reasoning
involved. Dr. Pinkerton concurred that the $500,000 from NSF for WiscNet
had been a similar trigger for action.

President Shaw concluded by pointing out that the two networks
demonstrated three important points: (1) cooperation among System
i Administration, UW System campuses, private schools and state government;
(2) leveraging of private funding; and (3) growth by substitution--campuses
>0 ;sg}ting priorities and reallocating their resources to reach their goals.

Baty Ypngbled, pr 15

= ~“President Shaw welcomed Dr. Betty Youngblood, the new Vice Chancellor
at UW-Superior. Dr. Youngblood came to Wisconsin from MacMurray College in
Jacksonville, Florida, prior to which time she served in the Georgia
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REPORT OF THE BUSINESS AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

Regent Nicholas, Chair, presented the Committee's report.
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The Audit Subcommittee of the Business and Finance Committee met the
preceding day to discuss the scope of the subcommittee's role. The
subcommittee decided to meet on a quarterly basis and asked to be provided
with one-page summaries for all audits, in addition to audit opinion and
management letters.

A charter was to be drafted outlining suggested activities for the
subcommittee.

In May, the subcommittee planned to review the proposed internal audit
schedule for 1990-91 and also would be recommending additional audits.

; The subcommittee's purpose is to provide more meaningful Regent
involvement in the audit function and to improve the effectiveness of the
program.,

Consent Agenda Items
Reporting unanimous approval by the Business and Finance Committee of

Resolutions 5457 and 5458, Regent Nicholas presented them as consent agenda
. items for action as a single unit.

There being no request to withdraw either item from the consent agenda,
the following resolutions were unanimously adopted by the Board of Regents
upon motion by Regent Nicholas, seconded by Regent Gelatt:

‘ 7 .4’ - . -
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; Resolution 5457: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the
o 2{7 University of Wisconsin System and the Chancellor of
(ﬁX/&?ﬁ> ;@éwwwwaw) 4?&$44ﬁ§%%2i§v“”UW—Madison, the bequest of the late Nora Agnes Hanna
\ "‘ - of Durham, North Carolina be accepted by the Board of
dﬁaaﬁ%@ggw¢iw Regents of the University of Wisconsin in accordance
peds7 with the terms and conditions of the Will; and that
”ﬁejﬁ”J“%ﬁ ") the Trust Officer or Assistant Trust Officers be
’0’ /7 authorized to sign receipts and do all things
necessary to effect the transfer for the benefit of
UW-Madison. ‘

(Nora Agnes Hanna's Will incorporated by reference
certain provisions contained in the Will of her late
husband Frank Allen Hanna, including the following:

"The remainder of my estate I give to the
Library of the University of Wisconsin, Madison,
Wisconsin."

. Frank Allen Hanna received a master's degree in 1934
and a Ph.D. degree in 1941 from UW-Madison. The
remainder of the Estate will amount to approximately
$350,000.)
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Resolution 5458: That, upon recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System, the Board of Regents
of the University of Wisconsin System approves
participation in the Higher Education Bonds program
under Chapter 18, Subchapter IV, Wisconsin Statutes,
by its eligible educational institutions and hereby
authorizes and directs its institutioms to enter into
the final agreements with the State of Wisconsin
Building Commission and do all other acts necessary
to permit their students to participate in the
program.

Resolution 5459, which was approved unanimously by the Business and
Finance Committee, was moved by Regent Nicholas, seconded by Regent Gelatt
and adopted by the Board of Regents, with Regent Davis abstaining.

Resolution 5459: That, upon recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System, the gifts, grants and
contracts presented at this meeting be accepted,
approved, ratified and confirmed; and that, where
signature authority has not been previously
delegated, appropriate officers be authorized to sign

><' R agreements.

Regent Nicholas reported that the Business and Finance Committee was
advised by Internal Audit Director Brunkow that systemwide audits of data
processing programmer utilization and library acquisition/automation are in
their final stages, with draft reports expected soon. Capital inventory
audits were completed. A committee is to review the financial policy paper
on inventories, and systemwide recommendations will be made.

The Legislative Audit Bureau has completed the field work for the
federal financial aid audits at a number of institutions. The LAB also has
begun an audit of the Educational Communications Board, Wisconsin Public
Broadcasting Foundation, and UW-Extension WHA radio and TV.
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